
A two-day appearance by an accreditation 
review committee created a stir across the 
district as Southwestern College leaders 
braced for possible trouble and left many 
expressing that the process for encouraging 
quality education is in dire need of reform 
in California. 

Following the self-evaluation report 
submitted by the college in August, a 
campus visit by a panel from the Accrediting 
Commission of Community and Junior 
Colleges (ACCJC) is the first step for SWC in 
a new six-year accreditation cycle. Comprised 
of community college faculty, staff and 
administrators from other college districts 
within the ACCJC purview, the committee 
evaluated SWC on its institutional mission 

and effectiveness, 
student learning 
p r o g r a m s 
and services , 
resources and 
leadership and 
governance. The 
committee met 
with students, 
faculty, staff and 
administration, 
holding meetings 
with campus 
employees and 
hosting open 
forums for the 
s tudents  and 
community to 
discuss campus 
issues. 

D r .  J o w e l 
L a g u e r r e , 
committee chair 
and chancellor 
of the Peralta 
C o m m u n i t y 
College District, 

and the four other evaluators spent an hour 
with students in an open forum the first day 
of the visit.

“This is part of quality assurance in higher 
education in that we are all volunteers,” said 
Laguerre. “We are just like your teachers, 
your administrators at your institution. So 
we are no different from people you interact 
with every day. We’ve come to make sure 
that based on some standards, the institution 
is doing what it needs to do so that your 
education can be the best that it needs to be.” 

Not everyone on campus was pleased with 
the visit. Patricia Flores-Charter, Academic 
Senate President, said she has lost confidence 
in the efficacy of the ACCJC.

“I had hoped that with what’s going on 
the training of committee members would 
be different and that the atmosphere would 

A statement regarding the recent 
allegation of discriminatory conduct 
toward five employees was released 
to the public during the governing 
board meeting of September 2015.

Over the course of an eight-week 
investigation, conducted by outside 
law firm Renne Sloan Holtzman 
Sakai LLP, the statement concluded 
claims made by the employees “did 
not rise to the level of violating anti-
discrimination laws.”

In Spring 2015, custodians Roderick 

Curry, Thaao Streeter, Eric Matos, 
Mark Gutierrez and PC Systems 
Technician Johnny Blankenship 
s igned a letter,  which claimed 
institutional racism and systematic 
discrimination. It was then sent to 
the NAACP and Assembly member 
Dr. Shirley Weber. 

Weber met with Governing Board 
President Norma Hernandez and 
SWC President Dr. Melinda Nish 
to discuss the claims within the 
letter. Later they met with Assembly 
Member Lorena Gonzalez. 
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Youth will be served in 2016, but for a 
lot less money.

Southwestern College has embarked on 
an ambitious early retirement program 
in hopes of luring 40-50 of its oldest and 
best-paid employees to the sidelines so 

that younger, less-expensive personnel 
can replace them.

Academic staff and administrators have 
been offered two options. They can retire 
and receive two years service credit from 
the State Teachers’ Retirement System 
(CalSTRS) or separate from SWC and 
receive 25 percent of their annual salary 
for three years.

Employees who choose the installments 
are separated from SWC, but not officially 
retired, so they would be able to continue 
their careers elsewhere. 

Faculty members had until Oct. 1 to 
submit their letter of intent to retire by 
Dec. 30. A mix of 23 vice presidents, deans, 
professors, specialists and counselors from 
several departments will retire by the end 

of the semester. 
“You definitely need to make an 

appointment with whoever your 
retirement system was with,” said Janet 
Mazzarella, dean of Math, Science and 
Engineering, who will be retiring in 
December. “The person you talk to can 
quickly run a scenario for you, so it’s 

41 Employees RetiringCollege 
awaits 
visitation 
report
Initial comments by 
accreditation team 
seem encouraging

Students and faculty in the college 
automotive department have a litany 
of complaints about a professor they 
claim falsifies academic records, abuses 
students, openly insults colleagues and 
refuses approved accommodations for 
disabled students. 

Professor of Automotive Technology 
Jose Ibarra openly feuds with colleagues 
and is dismissive of his students, 
according to a group of automotive 
students who have complained to 
administrators and, eventually, The 
Sun. Several students said Ibarra boasts 
in class that his tenured status grants 
him impunity and that he routinely 
uses large portions of class time to 
vent personal grudges against faculty, 
particularly Automotive Program 
Coordinator Professor David Preciado. 
A U.S. Army veteran accused Ibarra of 
denying his disability accommodations 
approved by the SWC Disability 
Support Services (DSS) office.  

David Eldridge, a U.S. Army veteran 
who has returned to college to study 
automotive science, was authorized 
a DSS accommodation that includes 
periodic five to 10 minute breaks during 
class.   Eldridge said Ibarra denied 
the accommodations, a violation of 
district policy and the Americans with 
Disabilities Act. SWC DSS Director 
Dr. Malia Flood said professors are not 
authorized to deny accommodations to 
eligible students. 

“I asked Professor Ibarra to sign my 
DSS paperwork,” Eldridge said. “He 
took it in the back then came back out 
and said ‘No, no, I can’t do that.’”

Eldridge said Ibarra began to question 
the nature of his disability and his 
request for accommodations in the 
middle of class in front of the other 
students.

“(Ibarra) said ‘Five to ten minutes? No. 
That’s too long. That’s just unacceptable. 
We can’t do this,’” Eldridge said.

Colleagues, 
students rip 
automotive 
professor

“This is part 
of quality 
assurance 
in higher 
education 
in that 
we are all 
volunteers.”

-Dr. Jowel 
Laguerre, 
Accreditation 
Team

Student punches robber at knife point
Mark Paulo, a 20-year-old kinesiology 

student who said he was held up at knifepoint 
took matters into his own hands, slugging 
the perpetrator in the face and running.

Southwestern College Campus police 
released a Community Safety Alert stating 
that it received a call October 12 at 10:30 
p.m. from Paulo reporting he had been the 
victim of an attempted armed robbery.

“He (the victim) was on his cell phone 
talking to a friend when the suspect 
approached him and pulled out a knife,” 
according to the report. “The suspect 
placed the knife against the victim’s lower 
abdomen and stated, ‘Give me your wallet.’ 
The suspect lowered his knife and the victim 

punched him in the face. The victim ran back 
towards the campus and did not see where 
the suspect went.”

Police are in the process of reviewing 
camera footage, according to the report. The 
victim described the suspect as a 5-foot-6-
inch male wearing a black hoodie and beanie. 

Walking to his car at night had always been 
a safety concern said Paulo.

“After classes at night I usually feel a little 
sketched out,” he said. “I have the urge 
to call an escort, but I didn’t know how it 
worked, so I just like face my fears and walk 
to my car.”

Paulo said he was new to the college 
and not aware of the emergency blue poles 
around campus or the MyPD App, for 
requesting a police escort.

“It is my first semester on this campus,” he 

said.“ If I knew about the MyPD App or the 
blue emergency poles when I first started at 
Southwestern, it would have made me feel 
more comfortable walking around campus 
at night.”

Paulo said he would like to see more police 
being visible and walking around SWC as 
they did at his previous college.

 “I would ask the police to be more 
cautious about what is happening around 
campus,” he said. “Maybe have officers walk 
around campus more instead of just driving 
around in their cars. When I was at Cal Poly 
there were officers walking around campus 
asking students if everything was all right 
and if they needed anything. It felt like a 
safe place.”

Investigation says no race 
discrimination laws broken
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Sixth grader Noah Waugh walked 
across the surface of the SWC 
swimming pool during the 14th 
annual Walk on Water competition.
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Although Renne and Sloan 
did not find anything claimed 
in the letter to be in violation 
of the law, the law firm said 
they did recognize there was 
inappropriate behavior in the 
workplace. Findings included 
racially offensive noises over 
hand-held radios, racial slurs, 
insensitivity and bias. 

California School Employees 
Association (CSEA) President 
Andre Harris said the poor 
management was the most 
important issue. 

“It’s a management issue 
more so than I think it was a 
discrimination issue,” he said.

CSEA Vice President Silvia 
Lugo agreed.

Harr i s  prev ious ly  wrote 
a  l e t ter  publ i shed in  The 
Sun, which said he had no 
personal experience with racial 
discrimination while working 
on campus. 

Chief Public Information 
Officer Lillian Leopold said 
there was also a lot of turnover 

in  the  Human Resource s 
department, which had a hand 
in the lackluster management 
of complaints made by the 
employees.

Suggestions made by the 
law firm are underway such 
as radios with identifiers to 
avoid anonymous hostility, 
outf itt ing custodians with 
un i fo rms  to  a vo id  be ing 
misidentified, changing the 
management of custodial staff, 
and implementing campus-
wide training. 

Custodial staff and college 
management have completed 
the training according to the 
summary of findings. Faculty, 
hiring committee members, 
and classified staff training are 
scheduled for this academic 
year. 

Revision of board policies, 
which include harassment 
and discrimination, has been 
partially completed.

Custodian Rick Allen said 
h e  wa s  op t im i s t i c  abou t 
the training and optimistic 
administrators are not trying 
to sweep it  under the rug 
anymore.

“Sometimes it takes a strong 
voice — like our custodians’ 
letter — to help us remember 
that we cannot rest in our fight 
against prejudice and bias,” 
read the summary.

Since Eldridge made DSS aware of the 
problem, he said, there has been no further 
resistance from Ibarra.

Eli Espino, an adjunct automotive 
instructor, said he and part-timers have 
not been as fortunate. He said Ibarra 
creates a profoundly negative work 
environment.

“He’s very hostile,” Espino said. “He’ll 
openly state he hates adjunct professors. 
He thinks part-timers are worthless.” 

Espino teaches Engine Performance II. 
He said students coming in from Ibarra’s 
classes are not prepared.

“They know nothing,” said Espino. “I 
start basically from where he should have 
started his class. I have to give a refresher 
course for everything they did not learn, 
which is pretty much everything.”

Several students said Ibarra was an 
easy A and claimed they were coached 
throughout their tests. Automotive 
technology major Xavier Gonzalez was 
among them.

“He would tell us what the answer was 
after the question,” said Gonzalez. “He 
would walk us through everything. It’s a 
diploma mill.”

Several students also questioned Ibarra’s 
competence. When he first took his 
class to the lab this semester, students 
said Ibarra was unable to operate the 
equipment.

“He couldn’t get (the alignment 
machine) started,” said Misael Reyes, an 

automotive technology major. “We spent 
the whole day trying to get it to work. I 
spent a lot of money to attend college. 
I want to drop the class, but (I’d lose) 
financial aid.”

Students also complained about 
the falsification of academic records. 
Automotive lab work is directed through 
job sheets required by the National 
Automotive Technicians Education 
Foundation (NATEF) certification 

program. Students said Ibarra told them 
to fabricate data. 

Automotive student Aaron Nueva 
said much of the paperwork and forms 
students complete is a sham.

“He would have us fill out job sheets 
before we went to do the actual job,” 
Nueva said. “People would ask, and he’d 
say ‘Look it up’ or ‘Just put values that are 
around what it should be.’”

Gonzalez said his other automotive 

professors always made sure students 
performed the lab work before they 
completed job sheets.

“The (other) professors do them with 
us during lab,” Gonzalez said. “Ibarra is 
just being lazy.”

Ibarra is dismissive and disrespectful 
toward his full-time colleague, Preciado, 
said students in the program.

“He talks a whole bunch about Mr. P,” 
said Reyes. “I don’t know what’s going on 
with them, but he doesn’t like (Preciado) 
at all.”

Preciado said he no longer cares what 
Ibarra says about him.

“It used to bother me a lot and I’ve tried 
to get it corrected, but I got to the point 
with the comments to let them in one ear 
and out the other,” he said. “Because of the 
tenure teachers have, it is very difficult to 
resolve issues.”

Preciado said he directs students 
with complaints to Dean of Athletics 
and Exercise Science Terry Davis, who 
supervises the automotive program. 
Students said they 
were frustrated by 
the off-topic nature 
of Ibarra’s lectures.

“ We  h o n e s t l y 
don’t care (about 
personality issues), 
we’re paying to take 
this class to learn,” 
Gonzalez said. “I 
don’t want to be Dr. 
Phil hearing about 
(stuff ). I want to 
learn.”

Gonzalez said he 
does not think Ibarra wants to be here.

“I feel like he thinks that since he’s 
tenured he can take it easy and do the bare 

minimum,” Gonzalez said. “It made me 
realize he’s just here for a paycheck. He 
told us how people tried to get him fired. 
It has nothing at all to do with the class 
and it’s completely unprofessional.”

Espino, who also works as a Master 
Technician at Pep Boys, said he has seen 
this type of employee before.

“He reminds me of an employee that 
knows where the minimum is to not get 
fired and that is their goal,” Espino said. 
“He has no passion for teaching. He has 
no desire to improve students.”

Preciado and Espino said Davis has 
not adequately addressed issues in the 
automotive department.

“(Dean Terry Davis) doesn’t want that 
headache,” Espino said. “(Ibarra) is an 
H.R. nightmare. He’s basically a bomb 
that when he goes off, he’s going to stain 
everyone in the department. Does (Davis) 
want to tarnish himself with the aftermath 
of this? No, he doesn’t. Nobody does.”

Ibarra was contacted by The Sun several 
times over a period of two months for 

an opportunity 
to respond to the 
charges, and when 
visited by reporters 
during his office 
hours refused to 
comment  and 
threatened to call 
the campus police. 

D a v i s  w a s 
contacted three 
times over the 
s a m e  p e r i o d . 
He would not 
c o m m e n t  v i a 

email and his secretary refused multiple 
times to schedule interviews or to put him 
on the telephone with reporters.
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Ibarra: Professor 
described as hostile, 
apathetic by students
Continued from pg. A1

ROUGH RIDE — Automotive professor Jose Ibarra (right) has been the target of 
multiple complaints for his antagonistic behavior towards adjuncts and students.
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Southwestern College and Point Loma 
Nazarene University (PLNU) have entered 
into a partnership that will make it possible 
to earn a four-year Bachelor’s degree on the 
Chula Vista Campus. In fact, students who 
apply after earning 60 credits could actually 
complete a BA in three years. 

Degrees offered through the program 
include Management and Relational 
Development, Child and Adolescent 
Development and Criminal Justice, which 
are $485 per unit and  $17,460 tuition for 
the two years. 

Science of Nursing (RN to BSN) is 
cheaper at $450 per unit and $16,200 
tuition for two years.

SWC Public Information and 
Government Relations Officer, Lillian 
Leopold said the agreement was historic 
because while all the community colleges 
in San Diego County offer the RN to BSN 
degree from PLNU, SWC is the first college 
to test the other three degrees.

 “It really is a remarkable opportunity 
for students who choose to complete their 
upper division classes at SWC,” Leopold 
said. “There will be classes in person, online, 
and a hybrid to meet students needs.”

 Taking a year to develop the program, the 
California Community College Chancellors 
office approved the proposal for SWC in 
Winter 2014.

 PLNU program advisor Yvette Miranda 
counsels students in the program from 
admissions through graduation. She said 
the schedules offered were ideal for a student 
looking to advance in their profession. 

“A PLNU professor will come to the 
students here at Southwestern Monday 
through Thursday for six to ten weeks,” 
she said. “We want to make it a personal 
experience by limiting class sizes, therefore 
we will only have 10 students in each class.”

Students in the program will receive the 
same level of education as PLNU students, 
said Miranda. 

“The only thing students pay for is 
tuition,” she said. “This covers books, 
parking and material fees. We take care of 
the rest.” 

Khlahan Veth 27-year-old nursing major, 
is a returning student who said she hopes 
to be accepted into the Bachelor’s Degree 
Completion. 

“The program was the main reason I 
came here,” she said. “For me it would be 
convenient. Usually I wouldn’t be able to 
take my nursing classes during a regular 
school week.”

Veth attended a Welcome Back Day 
Leopold held in order to learn more about 
the program and to meet with Miranda.  

“Once I saw that the Point Loma program 
was here I knew I had to come and learn 
more. It is amazing SWC will allow me to 
earn a Bachelor’s degree while I continue 
to work.”

By  Domonique Scott
Assistant News Editor

ELIGIBLE BACHELORS — Students Diana Cortes, Princess Narvasa and Roberto Contreras answered many questions about SWC’s 
Bachelor’s degree partnership with Point Loma Nazarene University. 
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Findings: 
College acted 
too slow, allowed 
problem to fester
Continued from pg. A1

Following is an excerpt from the 
statement issued by the Southwestern 
College Governing Board after the 
release of the findings of the investigation 
into hostile and racist behavior on 
campus: 

“Our campus community is one of the 
most diverse college campuses in the 
state. We strongly support the principle 
that diversity and our community is built 
upon a foundation of fairness, equity, 
equality and respect. 

We are, however, not blind to the 
fact that prejudice and its harmful 
effects remain, even here. As a result, 
we take our legal and ethical duty 

to take appropriate steps to prevent 
discrimination seriously, and our goal is 
to be an institution that models workplace 
inclusion, equity and equality. 

Despite our best efforts, however, there 
will be occasions where members of 
our campus community believe they or 
someone else have been discriminated 
against. At those times, it is important 
that both victims and witnesses know they 
have a place within the College to speak 
up and seek help. When they do, it is 
critical that the College has well-trained 
personnel and effective practices in place 
to actively listen to them and take timely, 
appropriate responsive action.”

Summary of Findings and Commitments          

College rolls out its first Bachelor’s Program

“He reminds me of an 
employee that knows  

where the minimum is to 
not get fired.” 

- Eli Espino
Automotive Technology 

Instructor
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